
1 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Summary 

Staff recommends that the Board disapprove this project with comments to MCDOT. We also 
recommend that the Board transmit comments to the County Council advising them as part of their 
CIP deliberations to cancel the project or, alternatively, to delay the project for several years (see 
Attachment 1). 
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Description 

Completed: 03/27/14 

This project would construct an extension of the existing two-lane Platt Ridge Drive from its current terminus at 
Jones Bridge Road to the current terminus of Montrose Driveway just west of Spring Valley Road, a distance of 
approximately 490 feet. This non-master plan road project is proposed to be constructed through North Chevy 
Chase Local Park. 
 
Mandatory Referral approval is requested for these improvements, for which a Forest Conservation Plan (FCP) is 
also required. The FCP is covered in a separate staff memo and must be approved before the Board acts on the 
Mandatory Referral. A separate memo will also be provided by Parks staff on the disposition of park property. 
 
The project is located within the Bethesda-Chevy Chase Master Plan area. See Vicinity Map below. 
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The Platt Ridge Drive Extended project is proposed as the new main entry to the Chevy Chase Valley 
community to resolve longstanding access issues to and from Jones Bridge Road. This project was 
presented to the Board in September 2010 as the solution to avoid an expected safety problem with 
installing an “interim” traffic signal at Spring Valley Road, which had been requested by Chevy Chase 
Valley residents. Both SHA and MCDOT expected that a signal at this location would cause safety 
problems, but MCDOT agreed to install it on an interim basis to resolve the residents’ concern about a 
forecast increase in traffic resulting from the BRAC move of Walter Reed Hospital to the National 
Military Medical Center (NMMC) in Bethesda. MCDOT stated that they would monitor the safety of the 
signal but would continue the design of the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project in expectation of the 
signal’s failure.  
 
While the forecast increase in traffic because of the BRAC move increased the urgency of correcting 
what was a long-term access problem for Chevy Chase Valley, the 2011 BRAC move was completed 
without the forecast increase in traffic materializing, apparently because the NMMC was so successful in 
reducing single-occupant vehicle (SOV) use. (Between 2007 and 2011, employee SOVs decreased from 
72 percent to 40 percent while transit use increased from 11 percent to 44 percent.)  

The expected traffic increase from BRAC did not appear and neither has a safety problem with the 
“interim” signal. Most of MCDOT’s comments in regard to safety at the Spring Valley Road intersection 
have focused on generic concerns about queuing through the intersection rather than the specifics 
about what our collision experience has been since the signal was installed. SHA’s planned addition of an 
eastbound left turn lane at Connecticut Avenue that would reduce the queuing on Jones Bridge Road 
has not yet been constructed but would reduce the length of the queue. It appears that MCDOT’s and 
SHA’s greater interest in the construction of this road is to lengthen the eastbound left turn lanes for the 
Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection, not because of a concern about the safety of the 
Spring Valley Road traffic signal.  

Both Parks and Planning staff recognize the importance of achieving good operations for our major 
roadways, but traffic benefits need to be balanced against the impacts of making improvements. We 
believe that this project should not be approved for the following reasons: 

 the safety experience at this traffic signal is not significantly different from the pre-existing 
condition and therefore the construction of this non-master plan project is not needed for that 
purpose;  

 the proposed roadway design is inadequate to serve as  the entry  to the Chevy Chase Valley 
community and to the Chevy Chase Recreational Association clubhouse and facilities and would 
in itself constitute a potential safety hazard; and 

 the detrimental impacts of this project on parkland and on forest exceed the potential 
incremental traffic benefits. 

Comments to MCDOT 

 
1. The traffic signal at Spring Valley Road and Jones Bridge Road appears to have adequately 

resolved the access problem to the Chevy Chase Valley community without major safety 
problems. If MCDOT believes that the safety of this intersection needs to be improved, consider 
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changing the signal to a half-signal that would facilitate the eastbound left turn movement to 
Spring Valley Road by stopping westbound Jones Bridge Road traffic. 

2. The horizontal and vertical alignments of the proposed road are inadequate to serve as the 
entry to the Chevy Chase Valley community and the Chevy Chase Recreational Association 
clubhouse and facilities and would create a potential safety hazard. 

3. Should this project be pursued despite the Board’s disapproval, the proposed horizontal and 
vertical alignment should be revised to meet the standards of a Primary street to the extent 
practicable but no facilities should be added, such as sidewalks or a wider roadway that would 
increase the impacts on forest and parkland. Pedestrians and bicyclists can continue to be 
adequately accommodated via Spring Valley Road. The cost to acquire any park and private 
property required to construct this road at a satisfactory horizontal and vertical alignment 
should be reflected in this project’s PDF. 

4. Any park property that is required for this project must be replaced at a 2:1 ratio. The 
replacement property should: 

a. comprise four acres of land adjacent to an existing Local Park or Neighborhood Park in 
the same service area and watershed as the North Chevy Chase Local Park;  

b. afford reasonable public access; 

c. preferably be mature forest; and 

d. have an equal or greater resource value than the parkland proposed to be taken. 

The transfer of park property would require the approval of the Maryland-National Capital Park 
and Planning Commission (both the Montgomery County and Prince George’s County Planning 
Boards).  

5. Non-native Invasive species must be removed from all remaining forested area at North Chevy 
Chase Local Park, to be coordinated and approved by the M-NCPPC Forest Ecologist. This work 
would cover approximately 20 acres of forest and require at least two growing seasons to 
complete. 

6. If the existing 8-inch sewer line in the area of disturbance requires relocation or replacement, 
that work should be shown on the plans and the cost should reflected in this project’s PDF. 

Previous Board action 

On September 16, 2010, the Planning Board discussed MCDOT’s traffic study of the Chevy Chase Valley 
are and the potential construction of an extension to Platt Ridge Drive (see Attachment 2). The Board 
did not take an official vote but the guidance to MCDOT was that the Board was agreeable to 
proceeding with the study with the understanding that MCDOT would assess the adequacy of the 
“interim” traffic signal at Spring Valley Road and Jones Bridge Road and quantify the environmental and 
park impacts when the project was submitted for the Board’s formal review. 
 
The Mandatory Referral of Phases 1 and 2 of the Maryland State Highway Administration’s (SHA’s) Jones 
Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection project was denied by the Board on July 22, 2010, in part 
because they felt that inadequate coordination had taken place to address the concerns of the Village of 
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North Chevy Chase and of the residents of the west side of Connecticut Avenue north of Jones Bridge 
Road. SHA overruled the Board’s denial and proceeded with the project but made access changes along 
Connecticut Avenue at the residents’ request. (See Attachment 3 for SHA’s response to the Board’s 
comments.) 

In its Mandatory Referral review of Phase 3 of SHA’s Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection 
project on July 16, 2012, the Board approved the relocation of a portion of the Forest Conservation 
Easement on the south side of Jones Bridge Road at Howard Hughes Medical Center to accommodate 
the improvements on the west leg of Jones Bridge Road. But the Board denied the proposed 
improvements on the east leg of Jones Mill Road because the impacts to residents of Chevy Chase Park 
at the southeast corner (removal of an existing boundary wall and approximately 90 trees) were felt to 
be too great. SHA is proceeding with this project – including the improvements on the east leg of Jones 
Bridge Road - but the construction is not anticipated to begin until this fall. (See Attachment 4 for SHA’s 
response to the Board’s comments.) 

Site Context and Background 

The project would be constructed through North Chevy Chase Local Park and abut, but not impact, 
adjacent single-family residential properties. One property with two single-family homes fronting on 
Jones Bridge Road abuts the project on the west. Abutting the project on the east are seven single-
family homes, including one on the north side of Montrose Driveway. These homes are part of the 
Chevy Chase Valley community, consisting of 51 homes and the private Chevy Chase Recreational 
Association which includes the historic David Fairchild mansion. The Spring Ridge Drive/Jones Bridge 
Road intersection provides the principal ingress/egress to this community and is just east of the park. 

In accordance with the recommendations of the 2005 Base Closure and Realignment Commission, 
Walter Reed Hospital in Washington, DC was moved in 2011 to the Walter Reed National Military 
Medical Center (NMMC), immediately west of North Chevy Chase Local Park. NMMC now serves as the 
headquarters for Joint Task Force National Capital Region/Medical – and is the core of an integrated tri-
service, military medical facility serving the National Capital Region. As noted above, SHA will construct 
two intersection improvement projects at the Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection, one 
block east of Spring Valley Road, to mitigate their forecast increase in traffic from the BRAC move.  

Project Description 

The proposed Platt Ridge Drive Extended would be built as a 490-foot-long, 20-foot-wide closed-section 
road (with curbs) that would be elevated as much as 14 feet above the existing ground level. The 
proposed site includes an existing drainage channel with drainage structures at either end. The 
significantly eroded channel would be partially regraded.  
 
The southern end of the project is at the existing intersection of Jones Bridge Road and Platt Ridge Road, 
which primarily serves as the access to Howard Hughes Medical Institute (HHMI) on the south side of 
Jones Bridge Road. Directly opposite Platt Ridge Drive is the southeast corner of North Chevy Chase 
Local Park. (See map below.) The proposed road would extend from the intersection north for a distance 
of about 600 feet, passing beside the homes on the west side of Spring Valley Road. The northern end of 
the project would tie into the existing terminus of Montrose Driveway, which has one additional house 
on the north side that fronts on Spring Valley Road. 
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Master Plan Consistency 

The 1990 Bethesda-Chevy Chase Master Plan recommends that the access problems associated with the 
Spring Valley Road/Jones Bridge Road intersection be addressed, however no extension of Platt Ridge 
Drive is recommended in this plan. (See Attachment 5) We believe that the installation of the traffic 
signal is sufficient to fulfill the master plan’s recommendation for better access to the Chevy Chase 
Valley neighborhood, whereas the roadway extension does not have such master plan support. 
Preservation of parkland and woodlands are noted as objectives of the plan; the construction of the 
proposed road would require the removal of forested parkland that would be inconsistent with the plan. 

Additional analysis 

Transportation 

Access 
Ingress into the neighborhood is currently provided only from Jones Bridge Road via Spring Valley Road, 
which would be turned into a right-in/right-out operation with the proposed elimination of the traffic 
signal at this intersection and closure of the median opening on Jones Bridge Road. The proposed new 
road would provide the primary ingress into the Chevy Chase Valley neighborhood for people traveling 
east on Jones Bridge Road; Spring Valley Road would continue to be the primary ingress . 
 
Ingress into the neighborhood was previously also provided directly from Connecticut Avenue via 
Woodlawn Drive, Montrose Driveway, and Parsons Road, but that access was removed by SHA in 
response to a request by residents to reconfigure the intersections to prohibit turns into the 
neighborhood; that work was completed last year. Egress from the neighborhood is still permitted to 
southbound Connecticut Avenue at these three streets. 
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Egress from the neighborhood to Jones Bridge Road is currently provided by the traffic signal at Spring 
Valley Road; access to Connecticut Avenue in both directions is provided via eastbound Jones Bridge 
Road. In conjunction with the construction of Platt Ridge Drive Extended, SHA would remove the signal 
at Spring Valley Road and close the median opening on Jones Bridge Road at MCDOT’s request; this 
would prohibit left turns to eastbound Jones Bridge Road and relocate them to the Platt Ridge Drive 
intersection. 
 
Safety 
On September 16, 2010, MCDOT presented a concept for this project to the Planning Board and 
promoted the new road as the long-term solution for safe access to the Chevy Chase Valley community, 
with the expectation that the “interim” traffic signal at Spring Valley Road/Jones Bridge Road would 
prove to be unsafe. The Planning Board agreed to allow the study to proceed on that safety basis even 
though the new road is not in the master plan and would be constructed on parkland. The impacts of 
such road construction had not yet been identified and the expectation was that when MCDOT returned 
for approval of the project, those impacts and the safety experience of the “interim” signal would be 
detailed. Indeed, following up on an October 4, 2010 public meeting attended by Planning, MCDOT, and 
SHA staff, the Chevy Chase Valley Citizens Association wrote in their letter of November 15, 2010,”It is 
our hope that once the light is installed, the actual operation of the intersection would disprove the 
assertions that the signal would inadvertently cause more harm than good.” (See Attachment 6.) 

The initial traffic study report for the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project was submitted to us for review 
about a year ago but did not document the safety experience at this intersection even though this was 
the basis for pursuing the project. After our request to have MCDOT flesh out what the safety 
experience has been at this intersection since the signal was installed in 2011, the initial traffic study 
report was revised to include plenty of information on what the traffic capacity benefits of constructing 
the new road would be, and even what the theoretical safety problems that would be expected with a 
close spacing of traffic signals, but almost nothing about what our actual safety experience was now that 
the signal was installed. 

The focus of the traffic study report was duplicated in the letter that was sent on March 25, 2014 by 
MCDOT Director Art Holmes to Parks Director Mary Bradford in response to several questions she had 
posed (see Attachment 7). The need for the project was stated to be both safety and operations. Of the 
seven bullets addressing safety, only one of them (#6) concerns our actual experience since the signal 
was installed. It states that while that safety data is not conclusive – a point on which we agree – “it can 
logically be inferred that there will be an even higher rate of crashes at Spring Valley Road if the signal 
remains at the current location and there are more conflict points (i.e., more lanes through the 
intersection in the proposed SHA intersection improvements).”  On the latter point, we disagree. There is 
a planned increase of one eastbound lane that is intended to reduce the queuing that now exists; if the 
signal works reasonably well now and the period of queued traffic will decrease, safety should improve 
overall. And as the State Highway Administrator Melinda Peters stated in her March 17, 2014 letter to 
Deputy Director of Parks Mike Riley, SHA’s intersection improvements project at MD185/Jones Bridge 
Road will work whether or not the traffic signal at Spring Valley Road stays in place (see Attachment 8). 

 
We received a collision history from MCDOT but no analysis of that history, and in response we asked 
four direct questions that should have been included in such an analysis:  
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•             The history does not go back far enough to establish a trend, and the introduction of a new 
signal could trigger new or different types of collisions during the break-in period. What length of time is 
typically considered as adequate to establish the operations of a new signal?   

•             What variation in collisions would be considered statistically significant? (This analysis is done 
for all the pedestrian projects being considered in the Pedestrian Safety Initiative.)  

•             How does the collision history of this road measure up against similar roads statewide? 

•            How have the traffic volumes on this road changed since the BRAC move to the National Military 
Medical Center?  

MCDOT did not provide the answers to these questions, so we asked a consultant we had under 
contract to do an analysis to answer the questions so that we would have a complete Mandatory 
Referral submission. The consultant’s analysis was based on the crash data provided by MCDOT and 
considered the entire segment from Platt Ridge Drive to Connecticut Avenue as it is difficult to 
meaningfully isolate just the Spring Valley Road intersection from the influence of the other 
intersections due to the close spacing. The subject segment appears to have had: 

a.      8 crashes in 2009, with 5 occurring at Connecticut/Jones Bridge  
b.      5 crashes in 2010, all occurring at Connecticut/Jones Bridge 
c.      10 crashes in 2011, 4 before and 6 after the signal installation (6 of the 10 occurred at 
Connecticut/Jones Bridge) 
d.      9 crashes in 2012, with 4 occurring at Connecticut/Jones Bridge 
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Given the crash frequency, segment length and ADT, the following crash rates were calculated for this 
segment using the above formula: 

 Road Segment Year 
Number of 

crashes 
ADT Segment Length (mi.) Crash Rate1 

Jones Bridge Road 
from Connecticut Ave 

to Platt Ridge 

2009 (pre-signal) 8 18300 0.17 705 

2010 (pre-signal) 5 18300 0.17 440 

2011 (pre-signal) 4 18400 0.17 707 

 2011 (post-signal) 6 18400 0.17 1042 

2012 (post-signal 9 18250 0.17 795 

Statewide Average (For All Roadway Types 4 lanes No Access Controls) 300 

 

Discounting the first six months after the signal was installed in 2011 which is typically a period of 
motorist adjustments, there is no statistically significant change in the rates before and after, even 
though the collision rate is higher than the statewide average for similar facilities.  

While the crash rate at the Spring Valley Road/Jones Bridge Road intersection is not significantly 
different from what it was before installation, our consultant suggested possibly changing the signal to a 
half-signal that would facilitate the eastbound left turn movement to Spring Valley Road by stopping 
westbound Jones Bridge Road traffic (see Attachment 9). Left turns out of Spring Valley Road would be 
prohibited and eastbound Jones Bridge Road traffic would not be required to stop, thereby eliminating 
the issue of left-turns out of Chevy Chase Valley conflicting with the queue from the signal at 
Connecticut Avenue extending through the intersection. These left turns would be accommodated 
either at one of the three roads intersecting Connecticut Avenue or by making a right turn and then a U-
turn at the existing Platt Ridge Drive intersection on Jones Bridge Road.  

Note that the change to a half-signal would be a safety improvement at Spring Valley Road but the signal 
does not itself appear to cause a more unsafe condition than existed prior to its installation. 

Capacity/Efficiency 
MCDOT’s traffic report said little about our actual experience at the Spring Valley Road signal, but 
focused more on the theoretical concerns with close spacing of intersections including queuing through 
the Spring Valley Road intersection. While the queuing problem through this intersection would be 
reduced by means of SHA’s Phase 3 improvements to the Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue 
intersection, these improvements are not a panacea. Backups for eastbound traffic on Jones Bridge 
Road in the afternoon peak period currently extend about a half-mile past Platt Ridge Road, as 
confirmed by SHA staff in a recent meeting. 
 
SHA’s improvements to the Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection were intended to 
ensure that the traffic congestion after the BRAC move of Walter Reed Hospital to the National Military 
Medical Center (NMMC) was no worse than it was prior to the move. While the objective was also to get 
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these improvements done prior to the move, that did not occur. Some of the projects, including Phase 3 
of the Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue project, have not yet been advertised even though the 
BRAC move was completed in 2011. The expected increase in traffic congestion has also not occurred 
because NMMC was so successful in encouraging its personnel to carpool and take transit.  
 
We agree that the intersection spacing with the additional traffic signal at Spring Valley Road is less than 
guidelines call for and would work better in terms of the vehicular operations of the roadway without it. 
However, traffic volumes have not increased since the BRAC move and SHA’s Phase 3 improvements - 
now scheduled to start construction later this year - will add a third eastbound left turn lane on Jones 
Bridge Road at Connecticut Avenue, reducing the problem of queuing through the Spring Valley Road 
intersection. The incremental traffic benefit does not appear to be worth the cost of the project. 
 
Priorities and Funding 
This project is in the County Executive’s Recommended Capital Improvements Program with an 
estimated cost of $3.7M for a 490-foot-long 20-foot-wide road, about $7,551 per linear foot. This is 
actually more expensive on a linear foot basis than the master plan alternative for M-83, a four-lane 
divided roadway, which is estimated at $350M for a 12.2-mile road, or about $5,433 per linear foot. 
 
The cost for the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project however does not include right-of-way, which is 
noted as being acquired via donation from M-NCPPC or through the Advanced Land Acquisition 
Revolving Fund (ALARF). Staff does not recommend donating park land for a non-master plan 
transportation project and ALARF is only intended as a temporary funding device to be paid back when a 
project is listed in the CIP as an individual project. Since this project is already in the CIP, the cost of 
replacing the parkland should be included. Assuming that the parkland would have to be purchased in 
the same general area on a 2:1 basis, and that additional private property may need to be taken (as 
discussed below), that could increase the total cost by more than $2M. Given all the competing interests 
in the CIP, this would not seem to be a good use of the County’s funds.  
 
We also question whether the County should be the entity that is funding this project. In July 2010, 
Councilmember Roger Berliner asked that SHA “set aside $2 million when funds become available so 
that this project can proceed with funding if and when the solution is embraced.” (see circle 8, 
Attachment 2) The following month, then-State Highway Administrator Neil Pedersen responded by 
saying, “When funds become available, SHA agrees to begin the preliminary engineering phase for the 
Platt Ridge Road  Extension, provided that MCDOT accepts ownership and maintenance responsibilities 
of the new roadway and the Montgomery County Planning Board and M-NCPPC support the park 
impacts of the new roadway. The SHA will not exhaust funding and move forward with the Platt Ridge 
Road Extension without full support from MCDOT, M-NCPPC, and the Planning Board.” (see circle 10, 
Attachment 2) 
 
Despite the August 2010 assumption of responsibility for this project by SHA, no State funding has yet 
been provided. 
 
Design 
The design of the roadway could create a safety problem in itself. Since this proposed new road is not in 
the master plan, it has not been classified. However, since the road is intended to serve as the primary 
point of access for Chevy Chase Recreational Association, which includes swimming pools, tennis courts 
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and a nursery school/daycare among its facilities, as well as the 51 homes in the Chevy Chase Valley 
neighborhood, it is appropriate to evaluate it as a Primary street. 
 
Horizontal Alignment: Section 50-26(d) of the County Code establishes 300 feet as the minimum 
centerline radius for a primary street, but Platt Ridge Drive Extended is proposed to have only a 100-foot 
radius. In addition, the Code requires a tangent (a straight length of roadway) at least 100 feet long 
between two reverse curves, except in a secondary or tertiary residential street, but no tangent is 
proposed between the sharp 100-foot-radius curve and the adjacent 500-foot-radius reverse curve. The 
proposed horizontal alignment is therefore sufficient to meet only the standard for a tertiary road, 
which is inadequate to serve its purpose. 
 
Our concerns with the combination of the substandard centerline radius and the lack of a tangent 
between the two curves are: 

 A blind spot could be created at the curve, which is almost a 90-degree turn 

 Drivers will tend to cross the centerline to avoid making the sharp turn 

 Northbound drivers could travel too fast to negotiate the sharp turn 
 
Redesigning the proposed road between Montrose Driveway and Jones Bridge Road to meet the 
standards for a primary street with an intersection at Platt Ridge Drive would be very difficult.  It 
appears that this would require the taking of one lot with two homes on Jones Bridge Road nearest the 
southern project terminus, and it would likely impact the single-family property on the south side of 
Montrose Driveway nearest the northern project terminus (see Attachment 10).  
 
Vertical Alignment: The proposed grade of the road is 10.75 percent, significantly in excess of the 
normal eight percent maximum for primary streets. (Six percent would be a more desirable maximum.) 
The steep grade would increase the above concern about northbound drivers perhaps traveling too fast 
as they approach the curve since they would also be on a downslope.  
 
The American Association of State Highway and Transportation Official’s policy on geometric design of 
streets states, “Sharp horizontal curvature should not be introduced near the bottom of a steep grade 
approaching or near the low point of a pronounced sag curve” “Vehicle speeds….are often high at the 
bottom of grades, and erratic operations may result, especially at night.” The combination of the steep 
grade and sharp turn also raises a safety concern in itself, but one that is compounded by the potential 
for winter icing at the curve, particularly since the only proposed curb inlets are on Montrose Driveway, 
below the curve. 
 
Design Summary: The road design is deficient in regard to both horizontal and vertical curvature and the 
combination of the two creates a significant safety concern. If the road is built, it should be redesigned 
to meet the standards of a Primary street. 
 
Bike and Pedestrian Accommodation 
Bicyclists and pedestrians would not be accommodated on the proposed road, which is intended to 
bring vehicles to a signalized intersection and for which the minimum roadway width is proposed to 
reduce impacts to parkland. Should the road be built, we agree with keeping the typical section as small 
as possible through parkland and that there is no reason to provide additional bike or pedestrian 
accommodation since there are no additional destinations on this short road. 
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Environmental Impacts 

The project as designed would require the clearing of 1.35 acres of forest, including 0.35 acres of forest 
that would be converted to impervious cover. This project would require an approved Forest 
Conservation Plan (FCP) and Tree Variance in order for the Board to act on the Mandatory Referral; 
however staff recommends denial of the FCP and variance. These issues, along with a greater 
description of the environmental impacts are discussed in a separate memo to the Board. 
 
Parks 

Background 
North Chevy Chase Local Park serves the Bethesda/Chevy Chase area.  It is located south of Interstate 
495, west of MD Route 185 (Connecticut Avenue), east of the Walter Reed National Military Medical 
Center, and north of Jones Bridge Road.  The park is approximately 31 acres in size and includes a park 
activity building, two tennis courts, a full basketball/multi-use court, playground, three athletic fields, 
and parking area.  The three athletic fields include two diamonds and a rectangular overlay.  One of the 
diamonds serves as the home field for Bethesda Little League.   
 
Unimproved areas of the park are covered with relatively high quality, mature, mixed deciduous forest.  
Because of its structural complexity and maturity, the forest supports a wide variety of wildlife species 
and offers significant aesthetic appeal.  The forest also provides significant air quality and stormwater 
management benefits. 
 
The 1990 Bethesda-Chevy Chase Master Plan noted that the park acreage per person in the planning 
area is low compared to other planning areas and that these parks provide “relief from concrete and 
asphalt.” The plan also notes that the sense of openness and beauty of the area is enhanced by the 
presence of “wooded vacant developable land” in parks. Preservation of woodlands is also noted as an 
environmental objective. 

The Department of Transportation Act (DOT Act) of 1966 included a special provision - Section 4(f) - 
which stipulated that the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and other DOT agencies cannot 
approve the use of land from publicly owned parks, recreational areas, wildlife and waterfowl refuges, 
or public and private historical sites unless the following conditions apply: 

 There is no feasible and prudent alternative to the use of land. 
 The action includes all possible planning to minimize harm to the property resulting from use. 

The deficiencies in the design of the horizontal and vertical curvature noted above appear to be the 
result of MCDOT trying to keep impacts of the road limited to park property rather than avoiding park 
property. Unlike SHA’s adjacent Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue project that is federally funded, 
this is a County project and therefore not subject to Section 4(f), but avoidance of using parkland as the 
first choice was the reason the law was put in place. 

Anticipated Impacts on North Chevy Chase Local Park 
The proposed road alignment runs along a glen in the southeast corner of North Chevy Chase Local Park 
with an average grade from Jones Bridge Road to Montrose Drive of close to 11%.  Given the existing 
topography, the project design relies heavily on retaining walls and engineered slopes. The project 
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would result in the loss of approximately 2 acres of parkland -- all of which supports relatively high 
quality, mature, mixed deciduous forest.  The proposed impact area includes 1.15 acres of physical land 
disturbance, 0.35 acres of expected additional forest dieback related to critical root zone and physical 
impacts to parkland forest, and 0.55 acres of impact associated with existing parkland that would be cut-
off and isolated from the rest of the park by the road project.  The 1.15 acres of land disturbance would 
result in the loss of approximately 17 specimen trees- mostly tulip trees (Liriodendron tulipifera).  
Perhaps most significant, the project will convert 0.35 acres of down-county mature forest to 
impervious surface. A separate memo to be discussed at this Board session will also be provided by 
Parks staff on the disposition of park property. 

In addition to the road construction, the project would require relocating a sewer line and an 
intermittent drainage channel.  This channel at about 330 feet in length, daylights from a storm drain 
adjacent to Jones Bridge Road at the point of a severe head cut, and goes into an inlet at the end of 
Montrose Drive.  Based on the project design concept, the relocated channel would be incorporated 
with a bio-swale type of stormwater management (SWM) structure.   

The Park Development Section has concerns about the design.  The original Concept set of plans 
submitted in late February of 2013 showed that SWM for the road project would be handled in the 
existing storm runoff channel with bio-swale treatment.  Current plans show the SWM treatment in a 
separate SWM Pond facility at the NW corner of the road where it connects to Spring Valley Road. This 
change would require more disturbance to parkland and would necessitate additional forest clearing 
beyond what was previously identified.  

Should this project be constructed, Parks staff recommends that DOT use their original concept design 
for SWM treatment to eliminate the increased land disturbances, or provide a different SWM approach 
of providing structural treatment under the road. An additional concern is that the construction plan set 
does not adequately provide for the storm flows from the pipe crossing under Jones Bridge Road. There 
are no details provided for reviewing the required channel stabilization methods necessary to control 
the runoff in the newly created conveyance channel and avoid future erosion of that channel.   

An existing 8” sewer line goes through the park and house connections are provided for the adjacent 
property owners. No additional information is provided on the plans (other than showing its location) 
regarding the impacts of the project construction and road fill grading over the top of this aging pipe 
infrastructure. If a relocation or replacement of this pipe is required, it should be shown in the project 
plans and accounted for in the project cost. 

Mitigation/Compensation 

According to language in the Platt Ridge Drive Extended PDF, M-NCPPC is expected to dedicate the right-
of-way for the project, or it will be purchased by Montgomery County using ALARF funds.  Since the PDF 
for this project already exists, the use of ALARF funds does not seem appropriate; any right-of-way 
expenses should be reflected in this PDF.  

Since this project is not a master planned road, dedication of parkland for the roadway right-of-way at 
no cost is not appropriate. A no-cost land transfer would set a bad precedent by making road projects 
through parkland cheaper than alternatives outside of parks. Any land exchange or sale of parkland for 
this project would require approval of the Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission 
(Montgomery County and Prince George’s County Planning Boards).  



13 

 

If the Platt Ridge Drive Extension project moves forward as proposed and the Maryland-National Capital 
Park and Planning Commission authorizes disposition of the park area, the Department of Parks 
recommend the following compensation, assuming approval of the Commission: 

 2:1 replacement - preferably 4 acres of mature forest adjacent to an existing Local Park or 
Neighborhood Park in the same service area and watershed as the park, that affords reasonable 
public access and equal or greater resource value. 

 Non-native Invasive species removal of all remaining forested area at North Chevy Chase Local 
Park to be coordinated and approved by the M-NCPPC Forest Ecologist. Work to involve at least 
2 growing seasons and involve approximately 20 acres of forest. 

Outreach 

A public notice of this Planning Board meeting was sent by staff to area community associations. 

In addition to attending a Chevy Chase Valley Citizens Association board meeting in 11/14/13, MCDOT 
held a public meeting on this project on March 26, 2013. There was confusion and concern on the part 
of residents who feared that they would lose safe access to their neighborhood without the construction 
of the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project. 
 
Both MCDOT and SHA staff at the meeting stated that median on the Jones Bridge Road at Spring Valley 
Road would be closed as part of SHA’s Jones Bridge Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection project, 
leaving the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project as the only way to retain reasonable safe access to Jones 
Bridge Road. Planning staff at the meeting was adamant that the median had to remain open until the 
Board concurred on the Platt Ridge project, but the SHA project manager said the median would have to 
be closed and MCDOT staff said that if the median was not closed, all of the benefits of extending the 
left turn lanes for Connecticut Avenue intersection project would be lost. While it's true that SHA does 
have the power to close the median at Spring Valley do this even if MCDOT objects, it is highly unlikely 
since they work in a very collaborative way with MCDOT. And MCDOT has the responsibility to ensure 
that adequate access for the County’s residents is retained in any project undertaken by the State. 
 
One resident asked for metrics of the problem that the project was trying to address: how long would 
the queue be both with and without the Spring Valley signal and what percentage of the time would the 
Spring Valley median be blocked compared to Platt Ridge with the relocated signal. While they had 
brought their traffic report to the meeting and Traffic Division staff was in attendance, MCDOT provided 
no answers to these questions. 
 
In a discussion with some residents after the meeting, Planning Department staff tried to make it clear 
that the Board had not made a decision on the project and that MCDOT had not yet demonstrated that 
the interim signal did not work adequately. 

 
The information presented at the meeting concerning the median closure and the traffic signal was 
recently refuted by the State Highway Administrator in a letter dated March 17, 2014 (see Attachment 
8), in response to a request for information from the Department of Parks in regard to the Section 4(f) 
impacts on parkland. The following are excerpts from that letter: 
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 In response to your letter requesting clarification of whether the SHA project requires closing the 
median at Spring Valley Road, it does not. The SHA project will provide the expected benefit 
whether the median is open or closed. 

 MCDOT installed a temporary traffic signal at Spring Valley Road, which will operate until the 
Platt Ridge Drive Extension project is completed. 

 The median at Spring Valley Road is proposed to be closed by SHA’s Phase 3 project at the 
request of MCDOT (emphasis added), but not until the Platt Ridge Drive Extension project is 
completed. 

We note that SHA’s letter states that the proposed median closure came at MCDOT’s request rather 
than SHA imposing it on MCDOT. 

The information presented at the March 26, 2013 meeting likely made the project more controversial 
than it would have been otherwise, as did the lack of an explanation to those in attendance the public 
opportunities to influence the outcome, such as the Mandatory Referral process and the future public 
hearing. Thus the true, informed public sentiment on this project has been difficult to gage. SHA’s letter 
was distributed to the President of the Chevy Chase Valley Citizens Association as soon as we received it 
on March 17, 2014 in an effort to clarify the situation concerning the potential median closure and 
removal of the Spring Valley Road traffic signal in advance of the posting of this staff memo.  
 
County Council Review of the County Executive's Recommended FY15 Capital Budget and FY15-20 
Capital Improvements Program (CIP) 
 
The Board reviewed the County Executive's Recommended CIP on February 6, 2014 and transmitted 
comments to the County Council the following day (see Attachment 12). These comments included the 
statement that the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project had not yet been reviewed but may not be 
needed. When the Transportation, Infrastructure, Energy, and Environment Committee (T&E) 
subsequently reviewed the transportation portion of the CIP, they decided to delay consideration of the 
project until the Board had acted on the Mandatory Referral. T&E now plans to discuss it on April 21, 
2014 as part of their review of the operating budget. 
 
Since the traffic signal at Spring Valley Road appears to have adequately addressed the need for better 
access to the Chevy Chase Valley community, we believe that the Board should recommend to the 
Council that they delete the project from the CIP. If the Council decides to retain it in the CIP, the project 
should be delayed by several years until SHA’s Jones Bridge Road improvements have been completed 
and can be evaluated as to their effectiveness in reducing the queue on Jones Bridge Road. The traffic 
signal at Spring Valley Road can then be judged in that context, as well as having a longer period of time 
to assess the safety record. In addition, if the project is retained in the CIP, the cost of replacement 
parkland should be included in the PDF. 

Conclusion 

While the expected increase in traffic because of the BRAC move increased the urgency of correcting a 
long-term access problem for Chevy Chase Valley, the BRAC move has come and gone and the increase 
in traffic has not materialized. In addition, half of SHA’s road improvements to improve traffic conditions 
at the nearby Jones Mill Road/Connecticut Avenue intersection have not been implemented. 
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The Platt Ridge Drive Extended project was intended as a backup solution should the “interim” traffic 
signal at Spring Valley Road not work safely, but insufficient documentation has been provided to 
substantiate a safety problem with that signal. The intersection appears to operate at about the same 
level of safety as it did previously and the incremental traffic benefit is not worth the impact on forested 
parkland. 

The proposed road design is clearly deficient and would potentially create a safety hazard in itself. 
Correcting that design to meet the standards for a Primary street would likely require the taking of two 
homes and impact another. This design has not been vetted with the community nor has it been 
reflected in the project costs, which are already extraordinarily high. 

The proposed project should not be approved by the Board. 

 



Attachment 1: Draft letter to Council 

Platt Ridge Drive Extended (P501200) 

On February 7, 2014, the Planning Board transmitted to the County Council our comments on the 

County Executive's Recommended CIP (see Enclosure x). These comments included the statement that 

the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project had not yet been reviewed by the Board but that itmay not be 

needed. When the Transportation, Infrastructure, Energy, and Environment Committee (T&E) 

subsequently reviewed the transportation portion of the CIP, they decided to delay consideration of the 

project until the Board had acted on the Mandatory Referral. On April 3, 2014, we voted to deny the 

Forest Conservation Plan and to disapprove the mandatory referral for the project, finding that the 

project was not needed to provide safe access to the Chevy Chase Valley community. We therefore 

recommend that the Council delete this project from the CIP. 

 

This project was added to the CIP in response to concerns raised by the community that their already 

deficient access would be worsened by BRAC traffic. The community requested a traffic signal at Spring 

Valley Road, which MCDOT was hesitant to approve because they believed it would cause a safety 

problem, however the signal was installed on an interim basis pending a post-installation safety 

evaluation. The signal appears to have adequately addressed the need for better access to the 

community without creating a safety problem. The 490-foot-long road project is therefore unnecessary 

and would cause the following impacts: 

• Loss of approximately 2 acres of parkland 

• Loss of 1.35 acres of forest 

• Likely cost in excess of $5M, once all the right-of-way costs for park property replacement and 

private property acquisition are included in the PDF 

While there does not appear to be a safety problem with the current traffic signal at Spring Valley Road, 

the design of the Platt Ridge Drive Extended project has the potential to cause its own safety problem. 

The road would serve the function of a Primary street but is far below Primary standards in regard to its 

horizontal and vertical alignment. The project would have to be redesigned to meet County standards 

but would have greater construction costs and appear to require the taking of at least one residential 

property with two single-family homes and perhaps impact one other single-family property. 

We believe that the project should be cancelled, but should the Council decide to retain it in the CIP, we 

believe that the project – in addition to being redesigned - should be delayed by several years until 

SHA’s Jones Bridge Road improvements have been completed and can be evaluated as to their 

effectiveness in reducing the queue on Jones Bridge Road. The traffic signal at Spring Valley Road can 

then be judged in that context, as well as having a longer period of time to assess the safety record. 
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In addition, if the project is retained in the CIP, the cost of replacement parkland should be included in 

the CIP. The PDF for this project currently states that the land will be donated by M-NCPPC for the 

project or that any replacement parkland can be purchased with Advanced Land Acquisition Funds 

(ALARF). Any parkland needed for the project will not be donated but must be replaced, and ALARF is 

typically only used when there is not a project to charge the costs to, which is not the case with this 

project. Therefore, the cost of replacement parkland, as specified in our enclosed letter to MCDOT, 

should be reflected in the Platt Ridge Drive Extended PDF. The cost of any additional private properties 

that would need to be taken to construct a design to County standards for its horizontal and vertical 

alignment should also be reflected. 

Thank you for your consideration of our comments. Please feel free to call me at 301-495-4605 to 

discuss, or you may call Larry Cole at 301-495-4528. 

Sincerely, 

 

Francoise 
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Approximate 
alignment of roadway    
that meets Primary 
standards 

 
 
Required property 
taking of one lot with 
two homes 

Additional property 
with likely slope 
impacts 
 

Proposed 
alignment 
 
 
 
 

ALIGNMENT OF THE PROPOSED ROAD 
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Potential Conversion of the Spring Valley Road 
Traffic Signal to a Half-Signal 

Left-turns from CCV could be prohibited  
and relocated to make a U-turn at the 
ex. Platt Ridge Drive traffic signal 
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